Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

Restore New York Communities Initiative Program

January 25, 2023


The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. 

Mayor Evans asked for a moment of silence for past Mayor and Trustee Dianne Ringwald’s passing. 

Mayor Evans stated that the purpose of the Public Hearing is to allow for public comment on the Restore New York Communities Initiative Program. This is a grant for the Dolan Block property. Greene County had approached the Village asking if the Village would support the application. Greene County is the agency facilitating the grant paperwork and submission. There is no cost to the Village. Since these types of grants have to have a municipal sponsor, the Village has agreed to be a sponsor. The Village has been working with James Hannahs, of Greene County Economic Development, to work through all of the necessary steps. A Public Hearing had to be held for this grant, and that is what we are here to do tonight. He asked James Hannahs to give an overview of the Restore NY grant and what it entails. 

James Hannahs, Director of Economic Development for Greene County Economic Development, Tourism & Planning, gave an overview of the Restore NY grant program. He stated that Greene County approached the Village 6-8 weeks ago when round 7 of the Restore NY program was announced. It is included in the 2022-2023 budget from Governor Hochul’s office. Round 7 is the second round of the latest announcements. The first round was round 6, and to have two close rounds that close together, with this amount of funding, is rather unprecedented. Given his role with the County, and the opportunities across the county, he wanted to find a really opportunistic project. The County was on the hunt looking for projects that they knew were ready, had capacity, had financial backing, and site control. They went through an internal process looking at some of these, and kept coming back to the Dolan Block. With the developments that are happening around, such as the hotel, the investment in the park, as well as the Village’s most recent application for the NY Forward Program, this property seems attractive. Based on what Restore NY is looking for, the level of momentum, the capacity of the developer, as well as the leverage you can compound on top of each other, along with the NY Forward funding, and with historic investment happening in that direct area, really helped build a strong case for a strong application going forward. So, of course the County’s efforts are to go towards projects that they feel will score very highly, and they believe that this could be a successful application. Hopefully, this will layer on top of a successful NY Forward application. The County is working really closely with the Village and the developer to make sure that they have all of the materials together. This is a 6.9 million dollar development project, and they are seeking 2 million from Restore NY. Hopefully, more resources can be layered on top of that. 

Veronica Foley asked what the plans are for the Dolan Block, and if those have been written into the application. 

James Hannahs stated that the plans have been written into the application. The plans for the Dolan Block are for a mixed use concept, with 3,000 square feet of the first floor being renovated to house 4-6 commercial businesses, and the second and third floors will be renovated to house 10 market rate apartments. There will also be slight modifications to the back of the building to offer decking overlooking the Hudson River. 

Kim Mclean asked if there is a timeline.  

James Hannahs asked if Mr. Mclean is asking about the timeline of the grant application or the project. 

Kim Mclean stated that he is interested in the timeline of the project. 

James Hannahs stated that they are expecting within 2 years. He asked the developer, Aaron Flach, if he has any insight on the timeline. 

Aaron Flach, of Empire Riverfront Ventures, stated that the plan would be to start the beginning of 2024. So, once everything that they are currently working on is complete, and up and running, then they would start on the Dolan Block. 

Mayor Evans asked if there is a date in which the grant award will be announced, or if that is open ended. 

James Hannahs stated that it is relatively open ended. New York State historically gives a rough idea. These grants have shown a pretty quick turnaround of around 6-8 weeks. 

Charles Desrosiers asked for clarification on whether the building being discussed is where the Yellow Deli is located. 

James Hannahs stated that it is 22-34 South River Street, next to the Yellow Deli. 

Kim Mclean stated that he understands that the start date will be in early 2024, but asked if the developer has an idea of how long construction would take. 

Aaron Flach stated that it involves pretty in depth restoration. He is estimating 9 months to 1 year. 

James Hannahs asked if that is estimated from the time of Building Permit to the time of the Certificate of Occupancy. 

Aaron Flach stated that that is correct. 

Trustee Hanse stated that in regard to the hotel project, Mr. Flach violated Village Code, and obviously constructed an additional floor that Mr. Flach knew was in violation of what his approval was for. He asked what assurances the Village has from Mr. Flach that that won’t be done again. 

Aaron Flach stated that the Dolan Block is in the Historic District and will be restored according to NYS standards. He will also be seeking tax credits, similar to what was done with the Patrick Henry’s building. 

James Hannahs stated that there is also an approved Site Plan for that concept as well that has gone through the Planning Board process. 

Veronica Foley asked what assurances the public has that the Board and Village leadership will keep an eye on this project when it does start. 
Mayor Evans stated that after the situation with the hotel, the Board has decided to make the Clerk the Secretary to the Planning Board, and she is more closely monitoring communications, and interaction, between the Planning Board and Code Enforcement. 

Kim Mclean stated that this is exciting news. 

Mayor Evans stated that there is a tremendous amount of money that has been flowing down from the federal government to the state level. Those folks who are well versed in this have said to him many times to apply for everything available, because the money is out there. It is uncertain what the future holds, and next year it could all be gone. Many years ago, he had a very smart planner tell him that when there is no money available, you use that time to make plans. Then, eventually when it becomes available, you already have all of your planning done for projects, and you are a step ahead of everybody else. He feels that the Village is in a great position to receive some of this money. The Village is still waiting to hear on the NY Forward grant. Hopefully, it will be announced in the next few weeks or so. 

Bjorn Thorstad, of 7 Ely Street, via Zoom, stated that he has a question about the grants. He asked if there is a link or a website where all of the available resources coming from the federal and state governments are available to review and explore. He asked if there is a person to whom residents can address questions to, in regard to the funds that are available. 

James Hannahs stated that he wishes that there was one consolidated resource for all of these programs. That would make a lot of our jobs a little bit easier. A lot of the federal programs can be found on grants.gov, but it is relatively difficult to navigate as well. You can search the database there. A lot of these state funded grants trickle through the Regional Economic Development Council, or REDC. There are 10 of those split across the state. For example, if you are looking for specific programs for the Capital Region, you can search Capital Region REDC, and it will point you to their resources that are available for this area. 

Bjorn Thorstad stated that that is helpful. 

Veronica Foley stated that in the draft Resolution that is set to be voted on tonight, there is a reference to a “Village Revitalization Plan” that is said to have aligned well with the intentions of the grant, and what will be written in the grant application. She asked what that is referring to. 

Mayor Evans stated that he thinks that that is referring to the generalization that the Village would like to see any vacant buildings in the downtown area revitalized. It is not referring to any specific document or plan that exists, outside of the Local Waterfront Revitalization Program (LWRP) which is still in progress. 

Veronica Foley asked if there are intentions to update the Comprehensive Plan, especially with all of the forward movement. 

Mayor Evans stated that there are intentions to update the Comprehensive Plan, but need to find a way to fund this update. 

Bjorn Thorstad asked if the process for the grant is to develop a plan, put funds in place, and then appeal to the Board for approval to access funds that come through the Village from the federal or state agencies. 

James Hannahs stated that some specific programs require a municipal sponsor. There are other programs, for example, through the Consolidated Funding Application (CFA) process, where many of the state agencies provide their own stream of funding. It is not required that you go to a municipality to be an applicant. One of the grant requirements of the Restore NY Program is to have a municipal sponsor. He thinks that this is because it is federal HUD funding that is involved, and that typically requires a public sponsor. The requirements vary program by program. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to close the Public Hearing was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 42023-Supporting Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC Application for the Restore NY Grant. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The resolution passed. 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:15 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 


